

County Hall
Cardiff
CF10 4UW
Tel: (029) 2087 2000

Neuadd y Sir
Caerdydd
CF10 4UW
Ffôn: (029) 2087 2000

CORRESPONDENCE FOLLOWING THE COMMITTEE MEETING

ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Committee

Date and T of Meeting	ime TUESDAY, 2 MARCH 2021, 4.30 PM
Please	find below correspondence send by the Committee Chair following the meeting together with any responses received.
	For any further details, please contact scrutinyviewpoints@cardiff.gov.uk
11	Correspondence following the Committee Meeting(Pages 3 - 12)



Ref: RDB/RP/MM/02.03.2021

4th March 2021

Councillor Michael Michael,
Cabinet Member for Clean Streets, Recycling & Environment,
County Hall,
Atlantic Wharf,
Cardiff CF10 4UW.



Dear Councillor Michael,

Environmental Scrutiny Committee – 2nd March 2021

On behalf of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee I would like to thank you and the officers for attending the Committee meeting on Tuesday 2nd March 2021 to discuss the Cabinet response to the Environmental Scrutiny Committee report on 'Managing Biodiversity & Natural Environment in Cardiff'. The comments and observations made by Members on the Cabinet response to this report are set out in this letter.

Managing Biodiversity & Natural Environment in Cardiff

Members were pleased with certain aspects of the Cabinet response, and were encouraged by the extra funding that was included in the recent budget proposals to support biodiversity and the One Planet Cardiff programme. They welcome your comments about the importance of dealing with climate change and supporting biodiversity, and agree that dealing with such challenges is not a choice but a necessity. When considering the Cabinet response in the way forward the Committee raised a number of questions, comments and observations. These are set out below:

Funding Update – An officer provided a brief summary on recent funding that has become available to the Council for supporting biodiversity, and commented on other financial opportunities for similar work that may become available in future. The Committee was pleased to hear about support from the EnraW fund, and other potential monies to support projects like Coed Caerdydd. When replying to this letter it would be appreciated if you could provide Members with a detailed update on the

new and potential funding options, along with an explanation of how and where they will be applied.

- Staff Capacity A Member explained that he was pleased to see additional capital funding being made available to support biodiversity and One Planet Cardiff related projects. However, he was a little concerned that the existing staff resource might not be sufficient to deliver the proposed new projects. With this in mind, the Committee is asking for assurance that the Council will make sure that staff resource does not become an afterthought, and that steps are taken to put the right people in place to help deliver these important projects.
- River Rhymney Remediation Work During the meeting a Member asked for additional information about remediation work that is due to take place on the River Rhymney. Officers agreed to reply to this request in writing, so I would be grateful if you could include this information with the response to this letter.
- Planning Policy Wales Editions 10 & 11 Several Members commented on the Cabinet response to Recommendation 8(c) that referred to the lack of detail in PPW10, and which they felt contributed to developers regularly overturning decisions on appeal. The recommendation went on to ask that these concerns were raised with Welsh Government, however, this idea was rejected because it was felt that Local Authorities had previously been provided with an opportunity to contribute to an all Wales consultation. An officer explained that the updated PPW11 had been published on the previous Wednesday, and that the Council had provided a consultation response to this new document. The Committee is keen to review this response, particularly as the new PPW11 has been put in place just in advance of the next Local Development Plan review. Members will construct a new work programme in June 2021 and will look to include an item on PPW11, this could include the Council's consultation response and the implications for Cardiff of this revised policy.

- Rewilding & Member Consultation A Member thanked the Council for recent work that officers had carried out to support volunteer based biodiversity projects in his ward. He then went on to express some concerns about how the ward Member consultation had happened, and asked for clarification on the criteria used to identify suitable sites for rewilding projects. When replying to this letter I would be grateful if you could:
 - Provide assurance that ward Members will always consulted on future rewilding schemes before any work is agreed;
 - Explain how this consultation process will work; and,
 - Provide details of any criteria used in identifying suitable sites for rewilding in Cardiff.
- Declare Biodiversity & Climate Change Emergency Recommendation 1 of the report asked the Council to declare a biodiversity emergency alongside the existing climate change emergency. This recommendation was partially accepted, based on the idea that biodiversity challenges now sit under the wider umbrella of One Planet Cardiff. Members welcome the introduction of One Planet Cardiff, however, they are concerned that simply placing biodiversity as just one part of a wider programme means that there is a risk of overlooking the scale of the challenge and problem. The Committee ask that you revisit this recommendation and in future look to increase the prominence of this topic in key Council policy documents.
- Local Development Plan Review The Committee note that the Council will start the review of Cardiff's Local Development Plan (LDP) in the summer of 2021. They look forward to providing scrutiny support on this important policy, and will work alongside the review process as it progresses. Members are keen to ensure that the revised document provides Cardiff with the best possible opportunity to enhance and support its natural environment. It would be appreciated if you ask officers from the Planning, Transport & Environment Directorate to liaise with Scrutiny Services to help pull together the appropriate scrutiny arrangements.

Contract & Lease for Green Electricity Generation from Landfill Gas & Landfill Gas Management at Lamby Way

At the meeting Members received a briefing note on the 'Contract & Lease for Green Electricity Generation from Landfill Gas & Landfill Gas Management at Lamby Way'. The Committee was disappointed that a better financial outcome could not be achieved, however, they acknowledge and note the challenges presented by existing contractual arrangements.

Requests for following this scrutiny:

- 1) **Funding Update** To provide Members with a detailed update on the new and potential funding options for supporting biodiversity, along with an explanation of how and where they will be applied.
- 2) Staff Capacity To provide assurance that the Council will make sure that staff resource does not become an afterthought, and that steps are taken to put the right people in place to help deliver the important biodiversity projects.
- 3) **River Rhymney Remediation Work** To provide additional information about remediation work that is due to take place on the River Rhymney.
- 4) Rewilding & Member Consultation Provide assurance that ward Members will always consulted on future rewilding schemes before any work is agreed; explain how this consultation process will work; and provide details of any criteria used in identifying suitable sites for rewilding in Cardiff.

Recommendations to be monitored following this scrutiny:

 Declare Biodiversity & Climate Change Emergency – To revisit this
 Recommendation 1 and in future look to increase the prominence of
 biodiversity and the natural environment in key Council policy documents. Local Development Plan Review – To ask officers from the Planning, Transport & Environment Directorate to liaise with Scrutiny Services to help pull together the appropriate scrutiny arrangements for the Local Development Plan Review.

I would be grateful if you would consider the above comments and provide a response to the content of this letter.

Regards,

Councillor Ramesh Patel

Chairperson Environmental Scrutiny Committee

Cc:

- Councillor Caro Wild, Cabinet Member Strategic Planning & Transport;
- Councillor Peter Bradbury, Cabinet Member for Culture & Leisure;
- Andrew Gregory, Director of Planning, Transport & Environment;
- James Clemence, Head of Planning;
- Simon Gilbert, Operational Manager Strategic Placemaking;
- Jon Maidment, Operational Manager Parks & Harbour Authority;
- Nicola Hutchinson, Conservation Officer;
- Neil Hanratty, Director of Economic Development;
- Matt Wakelam, Assistant Director Street Scene;
- Davina Fiore, Director of Governance & Legal Services;
- Gary Jones, Head of Democratic Services;
- Members of Cardiff's Environmental Scrutiny Committee.





Neuadd y Sir Caerdydd, CF10 4UW Ffôn: (029) 2087 2088 www.caerdydd.gov.uk County Hall Cardiff, CF10 4UW Tel: (029) 2087 2087 www.cardiff.gov.uk

SWYDDFA CYMORTH Y CABINET CABINET SUPPORT OFFICE

Fy Nghyf / My Ref: CM45370

Dyddiad / Date: 7th September 2021

Councillor Ramesh Patel
Chairperson
Environmental Scrutiny Committee
County Hall
Atlantic Wharf
Cardiff
CF10 4UW

Annwyl/Dear Councillor Patel

Environmental Scrutiny Committee - 2nd March 2021

Thank you for your letter dated 4 March 2021. I would also like to thank yourself and your fellow Scrutiny Committee Members for their contributions to the comprehensive Report; which the Cabinet considered and agreed a response in November 2020. Please accept my apologies for the delay in responding.

With regard to the specific comments made in your letter of 4th March, I would make the following observations.

Funding Update

With regard to new funding opportunities I can confirm:

- £25K has been awarded from NRW for scoping the potential of PSB land for new planting and environmental purposes.
- A new Coed Caerdeydd brand has been created
- £5K towards a "living wall" to support city centre air quality through the Local Nature Partnership
- £230K from the Woodland trust to support tree planting, a new tree nursery at Forest Farm and to prepare a scoping report for the after-use of timber.

GWEITHIO DROS GAERDYDD, GWEITHIO DROSOCH CHI

Mae'r Cyngor yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg, Saesneg neu'n ddwyieithog. Byddwn yn cyfathrebu â chi yn ôl eich dewis, dim ond i chi roi gwybod i ni pa un sydd well gennych. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

WORKING FOR CARDIFF, WORKING FOR YOU

The Council welcomes correspondence in Welsh, English or bilingually. We will ensure that we communicate with you in the language of your choice, as long as you let us know which you prefer. Corresponding in Welsh will not lead to delay.



EnraW (Stage 2) has been submitted to Welsh Government for £735K to support:

- 2 posts to manage the pilot project (posts have been job evaluated and are ready for advertisement)
- Further development of the Coed Caerdydd brand and branded materials
- Vehicles, tools and equipment
- Trees, plant protection and publicity materials
- Preparation of an Citywide Urban Forest Strategy and Soil Strategy
- Joined up monitoring and collation of data with all partners
- Development and management of volunteer programme (including training for volunteers)

Staff Capacity

Within your letter, you make references to securing adequate staffing and resources. I can assure you that staffing is never an afterthought. I am working closely with senior officers to ensure that there are sufficient staff to deliver projects. I would take this opportunity to commend the Council's highly dedicated and experienced staff for their continued commitment during these difficult and challenging times.

River Rhymney Remediation Work

With regard to the River Rhymney Remediation, I have asked relevant Officers to respond to you separately, as this work did not form part of the Scrutiny discussions.

Planning Policy Wales - Editions 10 & 11

With regard to PPW11 and the National Development Plan, officers have advised that an All Member briefing paper is being prepared for circulation this Summer. This will describe all the main changes between PPW10 and PPW11 as well as describe what is now included in the National Development Plan for Wales. In advance of this, meetings are being arranged between senior Council and Welsh Government officials in April where it is expected that further information will be prepared to inform the new National Policy framework.

Rewilding & Member Consultation

Questions regarding specific projects, which were not included in the Scrutiny recommendations, are best directed to the relevant Cabinet Member.

Declare Biodiversity & Climate Change Emergency

I do not share the view that by not declaring a "Biodiversity Emergency" there is any inherent risk of overlooking the scale and challenge of the problem. Cardiff's Section 6 Duty supports wider policy integration that is entirely consistent with the corporate

approach taken under the One Planet Strategy; thus increasing the potential to promote biodiversity and the resilience of ecosystems.

Local Development Plan Review

I am advised that senior officers in the Planning Service are liaising with the Cabinet Office to discuss in detail the imminent LDP review in terms of Scrutiny, governance and wider consultation arrangements.

I trust you find this response helpful.

Yn gywir Yours sincerely

Michael Michael

Councillor / Y Cynghorydd Michael Michael Cabinet Member for Clean Streets, Recycling & Environment Aelod Cabinet dros Strydoedd Glân, Ailgylchu a'r Amgylchedd

